
 

 
 
Annual Report to United Church of Canada Regions  
 
Atlantic School of Theology continued to offer a full slate of courses and programs in 
the last year, adjusting constantly to COVID-19 protocols and norms, just as the 
churches have done. All courses were delivered online or in a hybrid format. We 
enjoyed a strong number of new applications, and our total enrollment hovers around 
the 180 person mark. 
 
Three faculty members were called and appointed to tenure track positions: Rev. Dr. 
Susan MacAlpine-Gillis, Rev. Dr. Andy O’Neill, and Dr. Evangeline Kozitza Dean. 
We are delighted by the rich knowledge, experience, and skill that these scholars bring 
to our teaching team. 2021 brought a change in senior leadership, as Rev. Canon 
Neale Bennet retired as President. Dr. Tim O’Neill has been called as our Interim 
President, and we have commenced the search for a new long term president to serve 
from mid-2023 onward.  
 
2021 saw the launch of our newest program, the Diploma in Missional Leadership. 
The first cohort is comprised of United Church persons serving in active ministry. 
The next cohort will launch in 2023. Our Continuing Education programs ranged 
from “Progressive Approaches to the Bible” to “Decolonizing Theology,” and were 
all delivered online. AST’s Camino Nova Scotia pilgrimage program took place in 
beautiful Cape Breton Island this year.  
 
Deep gratitude goes out to our United Church of Canada partners, from the General 
Council to the Regions to the local churches and ministers where our students are 
serving and are supervised. We continue to seek to be responsive to the emerging 
needs of the church as we serve God’s world together. 
 
In Christ, 
Rev. Dr. Rob Fennell 
Academic Dean 


